Westmoreland Town Board
Regular Meeting
February 13, 2017
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:30 pm, February 13, 2017 at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting are Councilpersons Charles Hebbard, Burton Seymour Jr. and Scott Brown. Also present, Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden and six (6) residents. Councilperson Hubert Pritchard was absent.
Supervisor Eisnor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.
There being no one wishing to address the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular session and asked for the Highway Report.

Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

       A) We have the Walters out and running

      B)  We have been doing maintenance on the equipment to get ready for spring

      C)  Busy mixing sale and sand

Highway Superintendent Eddy advised the Board that on February 2, 2017 they had a small fender bender.  One of our pickup trucks backed into a vehicle turning onto Scadden Road.  There were no injuries and the driver was drug tested.  The Highway Superintendent stated that the insurance company has been notified and he is waiting to hear back from them.  

The Highway Superintendent provided each Board member with his proposed road work agreement for 2017 and asked for the Boards approval to spend Highway Funds for the listed road projects.

While the Board reviewed the Agreement to Spend Highway Funds, the Highway Superintendent stated that he attempting to get prices for striping roads.  He has the name of three (3) companies as well as the County that he will obtain quotes from.  As soon as the snow dissipates, he will have a more accurate count of the number of miles needed to be striped. 

31 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to accept the Agreement to Spend Highway Funds as presented, not to exceed the 2017 Budgeted amount of 412,584.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Seymour asked the Highway Superintendent if the new trucks were here.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that they have both been ordered and he is just waiting to hear on an arrival date.
Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that there is a problem with the side mower he was authorized to purchase.  Apparently our tractor is so old that brackets are no longer manufactured.  These brackets hold the mower to the tractor.  He has spoken with several dealers and they are all telling him the same thing…no brackets.  He will now check with Clinton Tractor to see how they plan on installing the new mower to our existing tractor.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;
The Exemptions are coming in at a good pace. Warren is in the office from 8 am to noon daily. The data collection for this year’s permits is on way. I will be doing a final sweep of the Town the last week of this month.

The Assessor stated that he will not be attending the Tug Hill Conference this year.  He does not need the credit and can’t see wasting the money.

The Supervisor thanked Sole Assessor Szarek for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	Dec-16
	         Building 
	Permits
	 & Septic
	Permits
	 Monthly
	 Report

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	01/13/2017
	2017-9999
	Seymour
	Burton
	5275 NYS Rt. 233
	302.004-1-5  
	Planning
	$150.00

	01/17/2017
	2017-9998
	Wuest
	Kevin
	5610 NYS Rt.233
	289.000-2-49
	Planning
	$150.00

	01/24/2017
	2017-0001
	Rotach
	Jeff
	4961 Jenkins Road
	313.000-1-30.2
	Carport
	$61.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$361.00


Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and stated that Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following Report;
Month: January 2017

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests and 2 emergency UFPO’s.
· Met with the Oneida County Health Department to review all 2016 water testing requirements for all 3 water systems and go over what’s coming up in 2017. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed an Emergency UFPO on 1/20 (broken water line on Rt 26). Had to flush water lines after repairs were completed.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly sampling requirements – no issues.
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;
In January we loaned out 929 items, registered five new patrons, and purchased seventeen (17)    

new books for $212.18.  Book Club: ten people met on Jan. 12th and discussed "Americas First Daughter"'.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Ms. McFadden for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported;
A) Continue to work on Workers’ Compensation Matter

B) Research Civil Service Issues
Attorney Mattacola stated the County is relying on a determination from outside Council and he is still waiting to hear back from them.
The Supervisor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In January, the Town Clerk’s office sold one (1) new dog license and renewed sixty-five (65) individual dog licenses for $480.00.  Of that, $80.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $400.00. 

On January 10, 2017, eleven (11) late notices were sent out for dogs due in December 2016.  Renewal notices for forty-seven (47) dogs due in February were sent out on January 30, 2017.
There were no DECALS sales In January.

There was (1) marriage license sold for a total of $40.00, $22.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50.  Thirty-three (33) certified copies were issued for $330.00 and one (1) genealogy copy issued for $22.00. 

Seven (7) permanent handicapped permits and three (3) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.  

One (1) building permit and two (2) Planning Board referrals were issued in the month of January totaling $361.00. 

Communications received:

1. Town Clerk- Request to Jeffrey Coy to comply with I9 requirements.

2. National Grid- request for contact information for person responsible to give verbal authorization for gas service installation.
3. Linda Coons, Lexis Nexis- Legal Research contact for Town of Westmoreland.  
4. Supervisor- request to Wright Risk Management for better control of open comp claim payments.
5. Level 3 Communications- notification of Equal Employment Opportunity and Affirmative Action regulations.
6. Eastern Shore- 2017 insurance policy.  
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont-December
 $     8,128.00

2. Westmoreland F.D.


fuel


              $        562.07

3. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers-December        $     7,337.00

4. Auctions International

sale of truck


 $     7,590.00

5. Westmoreland Union Cemetery
fuel


  
 $            6.28
 

6. Camelot Village


water payment

 $    10,967.03        

7. COCVAC



fuel



 $       1,183.63    

8. Tax Collector



2017 County taxes

 $  572,224.00         

9. Easy Riders



fuel



 $            17.37   

10. Town of Bridgewater


½ Assessors Dues

 $            90.00

11. Westmoreland Fire District

workers comp payment
 $       3,484.00

12. Jerry & Mary Jo Jennings

park rental


 $            25.00
    

The Town Clerk asked the Board for their opinion on getting an ATM machine in the Town Hall.  She explained that she had a bounced check and was considering taking credit cards and cash only.  Attorney Mattacola stated that would increase the liability exposure for the Town due to the amount of cash on premise, and would ultimately affect our insurance premiums.  The Clerk withdrew her request. 
The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.
Councilperson Hebbard said he spoke with C. Jack Dodson regarding the extension of the water line from E. South Street to NYS Route 5 and back up French Road to complete the circuit.  Mr. Dodson stated he wants to set up a meeting by the end of February between the Town, MVWA and the Town of Kirkland.  The purpose of this meeting would be to establish how much funding MVWA is willing to contribute to the project.  This will help determine how much grant money the Town of Westmoreland would need.  C. Jack Dodson also explained that we may need to consider increasing the number of residents served by this extension to keep the EDU charges at an acceptable level.  Current projections indicate a $1000.00 EDU charge would be required from each user annually.

Supervisor Eisnor asked for a resolution on the Standard Workday Report.
31 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve the following Standard Workday Resolution:

[image: image1.emf]
All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Eisnor explained that Governor Cuomo is talking about eliminating the AIMS funding from the State Budget.  If this happens, it won’t be until 2018, but would mean a $52,000.00 loss for the Town of Westmoreland.
The Supervisor asked Attorney Mattacola to discuss the issues we are having with the County Personnel Department.  Attorney Mattacola explained the Town is trying to hire a Codes Enforcement Officer.  The County states that in order to be eligible for this position, a candidate must hold a valid Codes Enforcement Officer certification. He has spoken with the County Personnel Department and explained that the State of New York allows eighteen (18) months for an appointed Codes Enforcement Officer to obtain his certification.  He is requesting the County follow suit.  He added that some of the County’s policies have been repealed or are very outdated.  The County Personnel Department has referred the request to outside council for a recommendation regarding this issue.  He is still waiting to hear back from them.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that we have been asked to abolish several positions by the County Personnel Department.  He would like to table that resolution until a determination is made on the Codes Enforcement Officer position.

The Supervisor asked all Board members to review the final draft of the Codes/Building Permit Fees.  Building Inspector Jody Thieme indicated the he several questions on the fees.  The Building inspector asked for clarification on the Building Permit renewal fee, the Residential Site Plan Review fee and the Certificate of Occupancy fee.  A brief discussion followed.

31 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to increase the Residential Site Plan Review from $50.00 to $75.00 and approve the 2017 Building/Codes Permit fees with the above modification.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he was approached by a resident asking permission to tap the maple trees in the Bartlett Cemetery.  The Board discussed this and asked for legal opinion.  It was decided to decline the request to avoid setting a precedent and liability issues. 

The Supervisor stated he received a request from a resident asking to place a geo-cashe in the bell next to the Reading Center.  The Board denied this request as they did not want to create an attractive nuisance on Town property due to liability issues.
Supervisor Eisnor stated the Highway Department has brought to his attention that there is not a street light at the corner of Seymour Lane and NYS Route 233.  All other Town intersections have street lights and he would like to add one at this intersection also.
32 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to request to request National Grind install a street light, 100 watt, on the corner of Seymour Lane and NYS Route 233.  This light would be part of the Westmoreland Lighting District.  The motion was seconded by Councilperson Hebbard.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the Library Trustees have requested Sally Benoit be appointed as Library Trustee.

33 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion, seconded by Councilperson Brown to appoint Sally Benoit as Library Trustee from February 13, 2017 through December 31, 2019 to fulfill the term of Joanne McClellan.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
34 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

35 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and place on file the minutes of January 3, 2017, January 9, 2017 and January 17, 2017 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
36 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #28 through #68, which totals $43,645.57.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

37 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the Water Districts as follows:

Tindall Water District


voucher #2-#3

which total          $   163.00

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #3-#15
which total
    $3,246.61   

Spencer Water District

voucher #2-#3

which total          $    163.00

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

38 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #12 through #48 totaling $121,390.25.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 
Supervisor Eisnor announced the next regular meeting will be held on March 13, 2017 at 6:30 pm.  He then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Ms. Judy Bachman addressed the Board on behalf of the Westmoreland United Methodist Church.  The Church is considering making some changes to the sign in front of the Church and during their investigative process have determined that the sign is on Town property.  Ms. Bachman provided copies of an abstract to each Board member.
Ms. Bachmann stated that the Church would like to rotate this sign 90 degrees and make it double sided.  They are also contemplating lighting the sign and removing the old sidewalks leading up to the Church.   

The Board reviewed the abstract provided and discussed with Ms. Bachman the new law implemented in 2016 regarding signage.  The Board advised that the Church appear before the Zoning Board of Appeals for approval on moving and lighting the sign as well as removing the old sidewalks.
39 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to enter into executive session at 7:40 pm to discuss pending litigation.  Councilperson Seymour seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

At 8:00 pm, Supervisor Eisnor re-convened to the regular session.

Supervisor Eisnor stated that we only had one applicant for the Codes Enforcement Officer position.  It was Cody Thieme, Jody Thiemes’ son. He is not yet certified but extremely willing to take the 120 course hours required to become certified.  The Supervisor stated he is hopeful the County will allow his appointment.
40 Councilperson Hebbard advanced a motion to appoint Cody Thieme as Codes Enforcement Officer pending authorization from the County that the Town may do so.  All Board members present voted AYE and Supervisor Eisnor declared the motion carried.
41 There being no other business to discuss, a motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:05 P.M. 
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick, Town Clerk
